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August 14, 2002

Michael C. McFarland, S.J.

President

College of the Holy Cross

One College Street

Worcester, MA   -1610-2395

Dear Fr. McFarland:

At the encouragement of two stellar Jesuits, whom I deeply respect, I implore you once more to respond to me.  My dear friend Rev. Brian Daley, S.J., now Professor of Theology at Notre Dame and my St. Peter’s Prep classmate, as well as Rev. Leo O’Donovan, S.J., former President, Georgetown University, who recently buried my sister, Patricia Sullivan, expressed their high regard for you.  Both independently enumerated character traits that I had attributed to you: brilliant, compassionate, humble, and certainly not secular (whatever that truly means).

By nature, I am not a rabble-rouser, but I deplore a despot.  It has been suggested to me that I had been so disgusted with the unbridled arrogance and tyranny displayed by our President Emeritus, that I blindly believed that you would be open to constructive concerns not only of alumni but of sincere, capable educators about the Secularism that has invaded many “Catholic” colleges.  

Although for many years now I have conducted numerous interviews of students from the Jersey Shore who are seeking admission to our fine college, I never “checked the current curriculum at Holy Cross; never doubting its Catholic foundation.”

Not until the “Letter to Alumni” from the “Gang of Four” did I become aware of the “alleged” disturbing state of affairs at my Alma Mater and that of my Pater, summa cum laude graduate and valedictorian of the Class of 1926, John J. Verdon.  

Father, since my birth, on December 8, 1939, my blood has been Holy Cross Purple.  Truly, I wish to support you in your challenging task as President to lead Holy Cross to the head of the pack of all outstanding colleges – not merely Catholic institutions.  However, when in your Spring letter you dismissed allegations raised as not worthy of comment – little more than a “pack of lies”, I became alarmed.  This prompted the letter I directed to you, sent via U.S. Postal Service.

Father, I am well aware that the demands on your time are staggering.  Frankly, as a practicing physician, I, too, have a “very full plate”.

When I received no reply, I sent to you an electronic mail to the address listed as your personal e-mail; again, no reply or even an acknowledgement of its receipt.  My close friend of many years, both at the Cross and Georgetown Medical, John Connors, M.D., Class of ’61, advises that indeed you responded, although obliquely, to his missives.  

This “note” already is much too long, but your July 2002 letter to us compels me to comment further.

In your succinct report of the “tragedy”, you seem generally horrified by that incident.  You also appear to be searching for corrective measures on campus.

I am heartened by your description of “some redeeming elements in this tragedy”.  The fact that “The Chapel” was “packed” at the Memorial Mass indicates to me that Christ still strolls Linden Lane and the Holy Spirit still supports the Student Body. 

Further, your assertion, “Still, that does not mean we should accept the situation” also encourages me.  This “situation” is the very reason why I, as a physician with considerable experience in Psychiatry and Addiction Medicine, am so appalled.

Noteworthy, too, is the “extended reflection” of Valedictorian Marianne Bello on the true meaning of “In Hoc Signo Vinces.”  Ms. Bello bores directly to the core.

Certainly, if our true goal is to walk in the footsteps of Christ, seeking to do His Will not ours, then Secularism is an evil force to be overcome, no less than “greed, violence, and selfishness.”  Although I have not been appointed to “the Task Force,” I humbly suggest that a mandatory (for credit course) in Catholic Ethics is one sensible “way we can address the problems…”

Father, I beg you to respond to this carefully considered, personal note to you.  

To pretend that Secularism is not a problem at Holy Cross is sophomoric at best.  Sadly, it smacks of the behavior of Clinton, a graduate of Georgetown that sold out to secular forces decades ago.

With deepest respect,

John J. Verdon, Jr., M.D., FAPA, FASAM

Diplomate of the American Board of Psychiatry & Neurology

Certified as Expert in Addictions by ASAM
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